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Lost Creek Dam Reach does not have an associated FERC Project Boundary since the Licensee does not 
routinely access this stream segment for operation and maintenance of the Project. 
 
1.8.4  Feather River 
 
1.8.4.1  Kelly Ridge Powerhouse 
 
The FERC Project Boundary for the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse extends a short distance upstream 
and downstream from the powerhouse.  The southeastern Project Boundary is approximately 250 
feet from the centerline of the Feather River, and the northwestern boundary is the centerline of 
the Feather River.  The Project Boundary covers an estimated 40 acres. 
 
The FERC Project Boundary for the Kelly Ridge Power Tunnel extends 50 feet right and left 
from the tunnel’s centerline and follows the tunnel’s alignment 1.0 miles north and west from 
Miners Ranch Reservoir to Kelly Ridge Powerhouse. 
 
1.8.5  Off-Stream Features 
 
1.8.5.1  Miners Ranch Reservoir 
 
Miners Ranch Reservoir, located off-stream, has a maximum water surface elevation of 890 feet, 
has a surface area of 48 acres at full pool, and has a gross storage capacity of 896 af, of which 
479 af (53%) is usable in that it can be passed through the Miners Ranch Dam low-level outlet to 
the Bangor Canal.  The reservoir is about 0.5 miles long, has a maximum width of about 932 
feet, and a maximum depth of about 50 feet near the dam.  The reservoir shoreline is about 1.8 
miles long.  In a typical Normal Water Year, the reservoir water surface elevation fluctuates by 
about 9.0 feet.  Water is normally released into Bangor Canal through the Miners Ranch Dam 
low-level outlet, to the Miners Ranch Treatment Plant through a set of pumps, and to Kelly 
Ridge Powerhouse through the Kelly Ridge Power Canal and Tunnel.  At full pool, the Miners 
Ranch Dam low-level valve to Bangor Canal is capable of releasing a maximum of 116 cfs, 
however the canal has a capacity of 40 cfs.  The Kelly Ridge Tunnel and Powerhouse capacity is 
260 cfs.  Based on the useable storage capacity (479 af) and average release from Miners Ranch 
Reservoir low level outlet, Miners Ranch Reservoir has a hydraulic retention time of 
approximately 1 day.  A description of how Miners Ranch Reservoir has been historically 
operated and flows downstream of the dam into Bangor Canal and through Kelly Ridge 
Powerhouse is included in Section 6.4.2 of Exhibit B, Project Operation and Resource 
Utilization, of the application.  Views of the Miners Ranch Reservoir are shown in Exhibit A, 
Project Description of the application.   
 
The FERC Project Boundary for Miners Ranch Reservoir includes the entire NE and SE ¼ of the 
NW ¼ and half of the SW ¼ of the NE ¼ of Section 18 (T19N, R5E).  The Project Boundary 
also extends into the NW ¼ of the SE ¼ of Section 18.  The Project Boundary covers 110 acres.  
The FERC Project Boundary for the Miners Ranch Conduit extends 50 feet right and left from 
the conduit’s centerline and follows the conduit’s alignment 11.1 miles west from Ponderosa 
Dam to Miners Ranch Reservoir. 
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additional quantities of water can be taken into the Forbestown Ditch, up to 15,500 af per 
calendar year, subject to reimbursement to the Project for foregone power generation revenues. 
 
The design capacity of the Forbestown Ditch, as originally constructed is unknown, since it was 
constructed in the 1880’s.  However, the Licensee believes that its current reliable capacity is no 
more than is 24 cfs during the irrigation season (May through October).  The main ditch extends 
approximately 41,500 feet from the Woodleaf Powerhouse penstock to the Costa Creek 
Diversion (YCWD’s outlet diversion for irrigation water) with an average width of six feet and 
an average depth of three feet.  Downstream of the Costa Creek Diversion, the ditch travels to 
the point of delivery to YCWD’s Forbestown Water Treatment Plant.  Thereafter, the ditch 
continues, serving small irrigation accounts of the Licensee.   
 
From 1996 through 2001 the Licensee delivered an annual irrigation season average of 5,430 af 
to the Forbestown Ditch for the Licensee’s and YCWD’s combined needs.  Over that period the 
annual loss to leakage and/or seepage for the main ditch averaged 2,040 af. 
 
YCWD’s historical growth rate has ranged from 1 to 3 percent annually and the district estimates 
its long-term (until the year 2040) water supply demand within its service area to be 27,100 af.  
Of this amount, YCWD is requesting that 23,700 af be supplied from the Project under the May 
2005 Agreement.  Deliveries would take place via the Forbestown Ditch under Permits 11516 
and 11518.  Given the limited capacity and condition of the Forbestown Ditch, YCWD has 
agreed to assume ownership and operation and maintenance responsibility for the portion of the 
Forbestown Ditch that serves its irrigation and domestic water supply needs beginning in 2011.  
It may, at that time, consider upgrading the Forbestown Ditch.  The Forbestown Conveyance 
Project that was proposed for grant funding and construction in 2004-2005 has been deferred by 
YCWD until a later date.   
 
2.3.2.5  Miners Ranch Reservoir 
 
The 1959 agreement allowed 4,500 af of water to be diverted by YCWD for irrigation from 
Miners Ranch Reservoir from April 15 through October 31, and, subject to YCWD’s 
construction of storage and compliance with the specified operational requirements of the 
Project, 10,500 af from November 1 through October 14 for consumptive purposes.  There is no 
expiration date in the contract related to these supplies from Miners Ranch.  YCWD has never 
built storage to use the 10,500 acre feet, and has advised that it will not construct said facilities.  
Any water used was to be delivered down the Licensee’s Bangor Canal, which would have to be 
substantially upgraded and extended.  YCWD has determined that deliveries to its service area 
via the Bangor Canal are not feasible.  No portion of the 4,500 af has ever been used by YCWD 
for irrigation.  Since 1969, YCWD has been selling this water to the City of Yuba City.  On June 
17, 2004, this sale and a point of diversion to effectuate the sale were authorized by the SWRCB 
under Permit 11518.  The May 2005 Agreement allows for all or a portion of the 4,500 af to be 
delivered to YCWD at the Forbestown Ditch, subject to reimbursement to the Project for 
foregone power generation revenues. 
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2.4.4  Feather River  
 
2.4.4.1  Kelly Ridge Powerhouse 
 
Water quality data within and leaving the Thermalito Diversion Pool, the area of the Feather 
River affected by the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse, has recently been collected by the CDWR 
(2004b, 2004c).  Although CDWR (2004b) identified MTBE concentrations above Basin Plan 
criteria, no conclusions were drawn as to whether this contaminant originated within Lake 
Oroville or within the Project.  However, the Licensee is unaware of any MTBE contamination 
within the Project.   
 
Based upon CDWR (2004c) monitoring conducted in 2002 and 2003, the Kelly Ridge 
Powerhouse was hypothesized as a potential contributor to high summertime temperatures in the 
Thermalito Diversion Pool below Oroville Dam.  Historically, Project operations have been 
restricted in order to comply with temperature criteria at CDFG's Feather River Fish Hatchery 
(Project Operations, Exhibit B, sections 4.2 and 6.4.3.10).  Kelly Ridge Powerhouse discharges 
approximately 200 to 250 cfs while summer releases from Oroville Dam range from 620 to 710 
cfs.  Generally, temperatures at the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse are similar to raw water 
temperatures recorded at the Miners Ranch Water Treatment Plant (WTP).  Historical data 
reviewed for this study indicate that monthly average water temperatures at the Miners Ranch 
WTP discharge for the period from 2000 through 2003 rise above 20˚C from June through 
November (Table E2.4-2).  After reviewing the March 2005 Revised Draft Exhibit E, the 
SWRCB requested additional water temperature monitoring of Miners Ranch Conduit and an 
assessment of potential thermal effects due to Kelly Ridge Powerhouse operations.  The Miners 
Ranch Reservoir and Canal Water Temperature Monitoring Study (Section 2.4.8) describes the 
results of these investigations.   
 
2.4.5  Off-Stream Features 
 
2.4.5.1 Miners Ranch Reservoir 
 
Miners Ranch Reservoir is a small reservoir with an average hydraulic residence time of 
approximately 1 day at normal flows (Tudor Engineering 1982), and thus exhibits very little 
stratification under normal water demands downstream (Table E2.4-4).  The normal operating 
level of the reservoir fluctuates between elevations of 883.0 and 888.0 feet to maintain adequate 
head for the Miners Ranch WTP intake. 
 
Water quality data have been collected from the Miners Ranch conduit and reservoir since 1964.  
(Tables E2.4-2, E2.4-3, E2.4-5, and E2.4-6).  Since 1991, the California Department of Health 
Services (CDHS) required water quality data reporting under the Safe Drinking Water Act as 
well as the 1996 Information Collection Rule to support the USEPA in the future regulation of 
microbial contaminants, disinfectants, and disinfection byproducts.  Available data suggests 
water quality is generally high, with high dissolved oxygen and low inorganic content (Tables 
E2.4-3 and E2.4-6). 
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Over the past several decades, the Licensee has used annual copper sulfate additions as a means 
to control weeds and subsequently maintain design hydraulic capacity within the 11-mile long 
Miners Ranch Conduit.  In compliance with Water Quality Order 2001-12-DWQ issued by the 
CVRWQCB in 2001, the Licensee began voluntary monitoring of water quality changes in 
Miners Ranch Reservoir related to permitted copper herbicide applications to Miners Ranch 
Conduit.  Monitoring was conducted in accordance with an August 24, 2001 NOI (Form A) to 
comply with Water Quality Order No.  2001-12-DWQ implementing NPDES Permit No.  
CAG9900003 (SFWPA 2004c).  Water samples were collected at several points along the canal, 
using time estimates from float studies conducted in 2002, at the inlet to Miners Ranch Reservoir 
and at the outlet to the Kelly Ridge Power Tunnel leading to the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse.  
Annual applications of copper sulfate to Miners Ranch Conduit at the manufacturer’s 
recommended dosage result in short term increases in dissolved copper from below 1 microgram 
per liter (µg/L) to near 8 µg/L at the Kelly Ridge tunnel inlet (SFWPA 2003b, 2004b, 2004c).  
These levels do not exceed short-term, maximum dissolved copper criteria from the CTR 
(USEPA 2003a) for hardness levels in the lower Feather River below the Kelly Ridge 
Powerhouse discharge.   
 
Lastly as described above, following review of the March 2005 Revised Draft Exhibit E, the 
SWRCB requested additional water temperature monitoring of Miners Ranch Conduit and an 
assessment of potential thermal effects due to Kelly Ridge Powerhouse operations.  The Miners 
Ranch Reservoir and Conduit Water Temperature Monitoring Study (Section 2.4.8) describes the 
results of these investigations.  The Licensee is unaware of any additional water quality 
information for Miners Ranch Reservoir. 
 
2.5  LICENSEE’S STUDIES 
 
On September 31, 2003, the Licensee distributed a FSCD for the Project Relicensing.  This 
document contained a review of available information relating to consumptive water use and 
water quality resources within the ZPE, and identified areas where additional data were 
necessary to understand and address potential impacts related to ongoing Project O&M.  Section 
12.0 of the FSCD contained 27 detailed study plans proposed by the Licensee.  Comments on the 
FSCD were received from six parties: 1) NOAA Fisheries (letter dated December 22, 2003); 2) 
SWRCB (December 31, 2003); 3) CDFG (December 31, 2003); 4) Forest Service (January 2, 
2004); 5) YCWA (December 31, 2003); and 6) YCWD (December 31, 2003).  Letters from all of 
these parties contained comments regarding Consumptive Water Use and Water Quality. 
 
The Licensee responded to these letters on March 1, 2004, and held a meeting on March 5, 2004, 
to address any unresolved items.  The Licensee believed that no disputed items remained and 
filed with FERC a revised Section 12.0, Study Plans, on April 8, 2004, which included 30 study 
plans, six of which related to consumptive water use and water quality.  These were: 
 

• Indicators of Hydrologic Alteration and Flood Recurrence Interval 
• Operations Modeling 
• Reservoir Bathymetry Study 
• Mercury Bioaccumulation Study 
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• Water Chemistry Study 
• Water Temperature Study 

 
The Licensee completed all of the above studies in 2004, with the exception that the Water 
Temperature Study continued into 2006.   
 
In March 2005, the Licensee distributed a Revised Draft Exhibit E, which was organized in the 
same fashion as the license application and included the detailed results of the Licensee’s 2004 
relicensing studies (including conclusions) and Licensee’s preliminary proposed measures.  The 
Licensee met with resource agencies on March 7, April 1 and May 31, 2005, to review the March 
2005 Revised Draft Exhibit E, including discussing suggested revisions and additional studies.  
At those workshops, the Licensee agreed to continue the Water Temperature Study monitoring 
through at least September 2005 and add to its studies: 1) a continuous water temperature 
monitoring study in upper and lower Miners Ranch Conduit; 2) development of an SNTEMP 
water temperature model for the Forbestown Diversion Dam Reach; 3) an additional mercury 
bioaccumulation study; and 4) an additional fecal coliform sampling.  In addition, the Licensee 
agreed to revise portions of the Water Chemistry Study section.  Besides these, no additional 
water resource studies were requested.  
 
This report includes the results of all the additional studies. 
 
The section below provides for each the Licensee’s water resource studies: 1) hypothesis, criteria 
and objectives; 2) study area; 3) methods; 4) results and analysis; 5) discussion; and 6) 
conclusions.   
 
2.5.1  Indicators of Hydrologic Alteration and Flood Recurrence Interval 
 
2.5.1.1  Hypothesis, Criteria and Objectives 
 
The Indicators of Hydrologic Alteration (IHA) and Flood Recurrence Interval Study does not test 
whether continued Project O&M would affect any specific resource, but provides information for 
reference during relicensing discussions.  The goal of the study is to develop IHA statistics and 
flood recurrence intervals for reference during the relicensing process.  There are no specific 
criteria or objectives.   
 
2.5.1.2  Study Area 
 
For the purpose of this study, the study area includes those sites in Project Reaches described in 
Section 1.8 of the Description of the General Locale at which the Licensee has paired mean daily 
streamflow data sets: one for historic measured regulated streamflow and one for synthesized 
unimpaired streamflow.  These sites are listed in the Table E2.5.1-1. 
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2.5.7.5  Conclusions 
 
Results of the Forbestown Diversion Dam Reach SNTEMP model are used in studies for the 
Report on Aquatic Resources. 
 
2.5.8 Miners Ranch Reservoir and Conduit Water Temperature Study 
 
2.5.8.1  Hypothesis, Criteria and Objective 
 
The Miners Ranch Reservoir and Conduit Water Temperature Monitoring Study tested the 
hypothesis that continued Project O&M would have an impact on Central Valley spring-run 
Chinook salmon and Central Valley steelhead in the lower Feather River or at CDFG’s Feather 
River hatchery by significantly increasing water temperature.  The hypothesis was considered 
supported if both of the following criteria were met: 
 

1. Releases from the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse would substantially increase water 
temperature in the lower Feather River and/or CDFG’s Feather River Fish Hatchery;  

 
and 

 
2. Such increases are outside of the ability of CDWR to mitigate by reasonable operation of 

CDWR’s Feather River Project.   
 
During CDWR’s Feather River Project Relicensing (FERC Project No. 2100), the Licensee 
provided flow and water temperature data from Miners Ranch WTP to CDWR for use in 
operations and water temperature models being developed by CDWR to investigate, among other 
things, if releases from Kelly Ridge Powerhouse have a significant effect on temperatures in the 
Thermalito Diversion Pool upstream of the fish hatchery.  Based upon CDWR monitoring 
conducted in 2002 and 2003, the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse was hypothesized as a potential 
contributor to high summertime temperatures in the Thermalito Diversion Pool below Oroville 
Dam.  The objective of the Licensee’s Water Temperature Study was to test the above hypothesis 
using information readily available from CDWR’s Feather River Project’s relicensing studies 
and additional temperature monitoring data collected by the Licensee.   
 
2.5.8.2  Study Area 
 
The study area included Miners Ranch Conduit, Miners Ranch Reservoir, and the Thermalito 
Diversion Pool. 
 
CDWR’s Thermalito Diversion Pool, part of CDWR’s Feather River Project, has a capacity of 
13,328 ac-ft and receives inflow from two major sources: 1) CDWR’s Hyatt Powerhouse, which 
has a maximum capacity of 16,950 cfs but a typical release into the diversion pool of about 
10,000 cfs; and 2) the South Feather Power Project’s Kelly Ridge Powerhouse, which has a 
maximum release of approximately 250 cfs.  Under typical conditions, CDWR makes releases of 
about 650 cfs from the Thermalito Diversion Pool to the lower Feather River.  CDFG withdraws 
about 110 cfs at its Feather River Hatchery located on the Feather River downstream of the  
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Diversion Pool.  Downstream of the hatchery, CDWR releases an additional 9,350 cfs from the 
Thermalito Powerhouse into the lower Feather River.   
 
2.5.8.3  Methods  
 
In consultation with the SWRCB, the Licensee installed continuous water temperature monitors 
at two locations on Project facilities upstream of Kelly Ridge Powerhouse.  Using methods 
described in Section 2.5.6.3, the Licensee installed one recording thermograph at the upstream 
end of Miners Ranch Conduit about about 200 ft downstream of the conduit inlet at Ponderosa 
Reservoir (MRC 6.2 [WQ, WT]), and one at the downstream end of the conduit where it enters 
the tunnel into Miners Ranch Reservoir (MRC 0.0 [WT]).  Separate from the relicensing studies, 
the Licensee routinely collects water temperature data at Miners Ranch WTP.  Because of the 
difficulties in installing a temperature monitor at the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse outlet, the 
Licensee used the WTP temperature monitoring data to represent release temperatures at the 
powerhouse.   
 
Data from a recent CDWR temperature study of the Thermalito Diversion Pool below Oroville 
Dam were also used.   
 
2.5.8.4  Results and Discussion 
 
2.5.8.4.1 CDWR’s Water Temperature Monitoring Results 
 
Based upon CDWR’s temperature monitoring studies conducted in 2002 and 2003 in the 
Thermalito Diversion Pool, during winter and spring, water temperatures in the Thermalito 
Diversion Pool are similar both upstream and downstream from the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse.  In 
summer 2002 and 2003, monitored water temperatures in the Thermalito Diversion Pool 
upstream from the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse ranged from 6.6ºC to 15.2˚C, while temperatures 
downstream from the release ranged from 6.7ºC in winter to 15.4˚C.  Based on Figures 5.1.1.2-1 
and 5.1.1.2-2 in CDWR’s water temperature report (CDWR 2004c), the maximum difference in 
the pool upstream and downstream of Kelly Ridge Powerhouse is about 1.7˚C.  The locations 
and/or distance of these two sample points were not indicated in CDWR’s report, nor was it clear 
whether these were surface, bottom or composite samples.   
 
2.5.8.4.2 Licensee’s Water Temperature Monitoring 
 
As described above, in addition to the temperature monitor maintained at the Miners Ranch 
WTP, the Licensee installed thermographs in Miners Ranch Conduit near Ponderosa and Miners 
Ranch reservoirs in early June 2005.  In early August 2005, the cable attachment of the upstream 
thermograph was found separated and the thermograph presumed lost.  This thermograph was 
replaced on August 13, 2005 and recorded data continuously until removal on October 20, 2005.  
Although the original thermograph was subsequently found in a sand trap approximately one 
mile downstream, examination of the temperature record did not reveal which dates 
corresponded to each location.  However, comparison of overlapping water temperature data 
from the two thermographs between August and October indicate differences less than the 
manufacturer’s stated accuracy of 0.2˚C.  Figure E2.5.6-24, located at the end of this resource 
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report, presents a continuous data set from June through October 2005.  Between June and 
October 2005, daily average water temperature at the inlet to the conduit at Ponderosa Reservoir 
was 13.3º to 16.3˚C with a maximum instantaneous temperature of 17.8˚C in late July (Table 
E2.5.8-1).   
 
TABLE E2.5.8-1 
Comparison of instant maximum, daily average, and average daily minimum water temperatures (˚C) 
collected in Miners Ranch Conduit and at the inlet to the Miners Ranch Water Treatment Plant between 
June and October of 2005. 

 Site and River Mile June July August September October 
MRC 6.2 (WQ, WT) 15.1 17.8 17.3 17.1 16.2 

MRC 0.0 (WT) 15.4 17.6 17.3 16.9 16.3 Instant 
Maximum 

MRWTP (WT) 15.2 17.2 NA 17.7 12.7 
MRC 6.2 (WQ, WT) 13.3 16.2 15.9 16.3 15.1 

MRC 0.0 (WT) 14.1 16.4 15.9 16.2 14.9 Daily Average 
MRWTP (WT) 12.2 16.0 NA 13.5 10.9 

MRC 6.2 (WQ, WT) 11.7 15.1 15.2 16.0 14.5 
MRC 0.0 (WT) 13.3 15.3 15.3 15.9 14.4 Average Daily 

Minimum 
MRWTP (WT) 10.9 15.0 NA 12.4 9.4 

NA = water temperatures not available due to temperature sensor failure. 

 
The downstream thermograph located near the outlet of the conduit into Miners Ranch Reservoir 
was located at the Miners Ranch Tunnel entrance, providing a continuous record of water 
temperatures entering Miners Ranch Reservoir (Figure E2.5.6-25, located at the end of this 
resource report).  Between June and October 2005, daily average water temperatures entering the 
Miners Ranch Tunnel ranged from 14.1˚ to 16.4˚C, with a maximum temperature of 16.9˚C in 
late July (Table 2.5.8-1).   
 
Lastly, because of a temperature sensor failure at the Miners Ranch WTP, no water temperature 
data were recorded from July 3 through 6 or July 25 in 2004, and August 2 through 30 or 
October 7 through 11 in 2005 (Figure E2.5.8-1, located at the end of this resource report).  
Similar to the Miners Ranch Conduit thermograph records, temperature data were excluded 
during canal dewatering from September 20 through 30 and October 16 through 18 in 2004 and 
September 19 through 30 in 2005.  Excluding these periods, daily average water temperatures for 
June, July, September, and October 2005 were 12.2˚C, 16.0˚C, 13.5˚C, and 10.9˚C, respectively.  
Maximum instantaneous water temperatures for these same months at the Miners Ranch WTP 
were 15.2˚C, 17.2˚C, 17.7˚C, and 12.7˚C respectively (Table E2.5.8-1).   
 
2.5.8.5 Discussion 
 
The purpose of the study was to test the hypothesis that continued Project O&M would have an 
impact on Central Valley spring-run Chinook salmon and Central Valley steelhead in the lower 
Feather River by significantly increasing water temperature, or affect CDFG’s operations at the 
Feather River Fish Hatchery.  The hypothesis was considered supported if both of the following 
criteria were met: 1) releases from the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse would substantially increase 
water temperature in the lower Feather River; and 2) such increases were outside of the ability of  
 



South Feather Water and Power Agency  
South Feather Power Project 
FERC Project No. 2088 
 

 
Consumptive Water Use and Quality Application for a New License March 2007 
Page E2-216 ©2007, South Feather Water and Power Agency 

CDWR to mitigate by reasonable operation of CDWR’s Oroville Facilities.  The Licensee found 
the hypothesis to be unsupported.   
 
In examining the potential for warming of the Thermalito Diversion Pool by discharges from the 
Kelly Ridge Powerhouse, the Licensee considers the maximum increase of 1.7˚C identified by 
the CDWR (2004c) relicensing studies to be less-than-significant.  In CDWR’s studies, CDWR 
(2004c) acknowledged significant warming may be due to ambient conditions in the Diversion 
Pool during summer and noted that profile studies show the upper 10 to 15 feet or so of water in 
the Diversion Pool near the downstream Thermalito Diversion Dam can experience several 
degrees of surface warming as water flows several miles from Oroville Dam to the Thermalito 
Diversion Dam.  Even if the identified warming in the Thermalito Diversion Pool upstream and 
downstream of the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse were entirely due to Project O&M, this level is 
below the 2.8˚C (5ºF) criterion for warming due to point discharges set forth in the Basin Plan 
(Table E2.2-3).  In addition, it should be noted that if CDWR’s Oroville facilities and Licensee’s 
Miners Ranch Conduit were not in place, the wider stream channel and longer travel time of the 
Feather River compared to the Miners Ranch Conduit would likely result in warmer water 
temperatures at the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse location than under current conditions.    
 
In terms of absolute temperature criteria, CDWR (2004c) identified a 1983 agreement with 
seasonal temperature criteria that apply between the CDFG Feather River Hatchery and Verona 
on the Sacramento River, with a limit of 15.6˚C from June 16 to August 15 of each year, falling 
to 14.4˚C between August 15-31, and 11.1˚C during September.  Although the Licensee 
recognizes that daily maximum temperatures at the inlet to the Kelly Ridge Penstock rose above 
these levels between July and September 2005 (Table E2.5.8-1), the Licensee considers the 
potential for warming of Thermalito Diversion Pool due to Project O&M to be less-than-
significant.  Given the large water surface area and depth of the Thermalito Diversion Pool, the 
lack of valley or riparian shading at this location, the relative large flow contributions of the 
Hyatt Powerhouse as compared to the Kelly Ridge Powerhouse, and major flow contributions of 
the Thermalito Powerhouse just downstream of the Thermalito Diversion Pool dam, it is likely 
that any further monitoring or modeling would indicate that the presence or absence of Kelly 
Ridge Powerhouse flows during summer and early autumn would produce temperature 
differences of only a fraction of a degree, well below the Basin Plan criterion.  As noted in the 
CDWR (2004c) study, water temperatures in the Thermalito Diversion Pool begin to decrease in 
late summer with longer nights, coincident with cooling in the upstream Lake Oroville and 
smaller Miners Ranch Reservoir.   
 
Review of the CDWR (2004c) relicensing studies indicates that CDWR has significant flexibility 
in how it operates the Feather River Project and can meet water temperature criteria in the lower 
Feather River even when Kelly Ridge Powerhouse is at maximum release.   
 
2.5.8.6  Conclusions 
 
Continued Project O&M would have at worst a cumulative and less-than-significant effect on 
water temperature in the Thermalito Diversion Pool and at CDFG’s Feather River Hatchery.  The 
Licensee anticipates that such less-than-significant effects would only occur during worst case 
conditions (e.g., warm weather, minimal release from CDWR’s Feather River Project, and Kelly 
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Ridge Powerhouse operating at maximum).  Even under these conditions, CDWR has the 
capacity to maintain water temperature in the lower Feather River by releasing additional water 
from Lake Oroville through the Hyatt and Thermalito powerhouses.  
 
2.6  LICENSEE’S FINDINGS OF MATERIAL FACT 
 
For the purposes of evidentiary hearings under the Energy Policy Act of 2005, The Departments 
of Agriculture, the Interior and Commerce established procedures for the new category of 
expedited trial-type hearings designed to resolve disputed issues regarding material facts that 
support the Departments’ recommendations for conditions and/or prescriptions in a new license.  
The Department’s regulations define a material fact as “…a fact that, if proved, may affect a 
Department’s decision whether to affirm, modify or withdraw and condition or prescription.” (§ 
1.602), and states the standard of proof for establishing a material fact is “…a preponderance of 
evidence.” (§ 1.657); that is, the majority (more than 50%) of the evidence in the record supports 
the fact is true.   
 
To facilitate the Relicensing, the Licensee described in a previous draft of this report the 
Licensee’s findings of material fact which the Licensee used to support the Licensee’s proposed 
resource management measures related to consumptive water use and quality.  Upon review, 
some resource agency representatives said the Licensee’s list of material facts did not meet the 
definition of facts, and requested the Licensee modify this section.  The Licensee agreed to 
divide the section into material facts and conclusions.  However, the Licensee believes that the 
conclusions listed below meet the definition of material facts since each is supported by the 
preponderance of evidence in the record and the Licensee based its proposed resource 
management measures on these material facts.      
 
2.6.1  Licensee’s Findings of Material Fact 
 
Fact 1: South Feather Water and Power Agency owns and operates the Project, and holds 
the current FERC license for the Project.  
 
Fact 2: The Project is located in the Sierra Nevada Mountain Range in northern 
California.  The Project originates at Little Grass Valley Reservoir (normal maximum water 
surface elevation of 5,047 feet) and occupies the South Fork Feather River (SFFR) canyon to its 
confluence with the 3.6 million ac-ft Lake Oroville, part of the CDWR’s Oroville Facilities 
Project (FERC Project No. 2100).  The Project area also includes Lost Creek from Sly Creek 
Reservoir to the confluence with the SFFR, and Slate Creek, a tributary to the NYR from Slate 
Creek Diversion Dam to the confluence with the NYR.  
   
Fact 3:  The Project is located in Butte, Plumas and Yuba counties, which are mostly 
rural.  The primary industries in these counties are tourism, forest products and agriculture.  The 
City of Oroville, which is the county seat of Butte County and has a population of about 12,106, 
is the nearest population center to the Project.  No other communities with a population of 5,000 
people or more are located within 5 miles of the Project.  




